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The meeting was called to order at 3.20 p.m .

AGENDA ITEM 106: PROMOTION AND PROTECTION OF THE RIGHTS OF CHILDREN
(A/51/41, A/51/90, A/51/306 and Add.1, A/51/385, A/51/424, A/51/456, A/51/492)

Special presentation of the report on the impact of armed conflict on children
(A/51/306 and Add.1)

1. Mr. RAZALI (President of the General Assembly) said he was pleased to be
able to participate in the presentation of the report on the impact of armed
conflict on children (A/51/306 and Add.1), though there was little pleasure to
be derived from the content of that important study when one considered the
immense brutality that both individuals and Governments inflicted on the most
innocent and vulnerable beings.

2. The natural instinct to protect and nurture children ran so deep in all
societies and at all times that only with a mixture of bewilderment and horror
could one appraise the extent to which they had been betrayed and how much
needed to be done to protect the most basic of children’s rights, the right to
life. The moral conscience rebelled at the use of children in wars and violent
conflict, in violation of universal values.

3. Unfortunately, delegations became used to hearing the facts and figures
concerning the various injustices that were committed, and it became an
automatic reflex to present reports, adopt resolutions and plan programmes. In
the current case, that was not enough. It was vital that the United Nations
should move beyond the prescription of solutions; it must force the necessary
political will to implement actions that would halt the brutal treatment of
children. That could and must be done.

4. Actions to protect children’s rights in armed conflict would only be
successful if they were accompanied by an outpouring of moral outrage against
the forces which bore the greatest responsibility for crimes against children.
He wished to underline the primary responsibility of Governments and
policy-makers in both developed and developing countries and to single out the
role of the arms trade, not only in catalysing aggression but in perpetuating
and profiting from violence and suffering.

5. It was time for Governments and societies to declare themselves firmly in
favour of regulation of the arms trade and to ask why the United Nations
Register of Conventional Arms remained a virtually blank piece of paper. It was
distressing to recognize that Governments were more concerned about the rights
of arms manufacturers - on the pretext that they were protecting jobs - than
about protecting the rights of people, and above all of children, to live free
from the fear of armed conflict or violence. That was an intolerable abdication
of government responsibility.

6. The report on the impact of armed conflict on children was testimony to the
collective inability to protect children from the various consequences of armed
conflict. Governments had failed to harness the necessary financial and human
resources and had not demonstrated the compassion, commitment and tenacity
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required to fulfil their moral, political and social obligations to children.
The argument as to whether a better world should be achieved by individual
efforts or collective action no longer had any real point, because they were two
sides of the same coin: no one could do anything without help or inspiration
from others. The international community could find the compassion and tenacity
needed to protect children all over the world. All it required was the
sacrifice of time, energy and commercial profit, so that no one would ever again
be haunted by the anguished faces of children caught in violent conflict and by
the cries of those orphaned and maimed.

7. That crisis of conscience must permeate schools, workplaces and legislative
assemblies. Compassion and justice could only flourish when people and
Governments cherished them, and the only way they could do that was to take the
individual and collective responsibility for preventing such terrible cruelty
from occurring.

8. The SECRETARY-GENERALsaid that for the first time the international
community had a comprehensive appraisal of the plight of children caught in
armed conflict, which was a vital contribution to humanity’s long quest for
peace. The study of the impact of armed conflict on children (A/51/306 and
Add.1) demonstrated the centrality of children and their rights to the peace and
security agenda and to political, military and humanitarian affairs. The study
was likewise an important contribution to the set of principles of international
cooperation that had evolved over three centuries and was aimed at preventing
conflicts, limiting the brutality of war and providing help to its victims. The
study also posed a challenge to the way in which the United Nations system
responded to violations of children’s rights in situations of armed conflict.

9. The study was the outcome of extensive and wide-ranging consultations,
including workshops in every region of the world, field visits to conflict
zones, thematic studies by experts on a variety of disciplines, discussions
among eminent personalities, and consultations with Governments, non-
governmental organizations, armed opposition movements and children themselves.
Between the lines of that document would be heard the urgent cries of children
caught in situations of armed conflict. That alone was a much-needed
achievement. But the study provided more than just facts and analysis. It
proposed an agenda for action to improve the protection and care of children and
prevent the outbreak of conflict.

10. In the preceding month, on reporting to the General Assembly on the
progress made since the World Summit for Children, he had noted that investing
in children was the road to sustainable development. However, children would
also open the way to peace. The faces of children must be the emblems on the
banners of the new peace movements that were needed to stop the proliferation of
war and hatred. The world must refuse to inflict upon new generations the
atrocities and cruel deprivations that the current century had inflicted and
continued to inflict on children in all parts of the world, to its collective
shame.

11. He expressed the deepest concern about the starvation threatening children
in eastern Zaire and about the situation in the Great Lakes region of Central
Africa, where at least 1 million refugees, mostly women and children, were on
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the move amidst total insecurity and acute deprivation. Immediate application
of the wide-ranging recommendations made in the report under consideration would
go a long way towards alleviating the suffering of the children involved and
would also help to accelerate the achievement of longer-term solutions to the
complex problems of the subregion.

12. He appealed to Member States to consider carefully every one of the
recommendations contained in the study and to ensure their effective
implementation. He urged Member States, the United Nations system and civil
society to join together to seek ways to create for children a zone of peace in
a world moving decisively away from war.

13. Ms. MACHEL (Expert appointed by the Secretary-General), introducing the
report on the impact of armed conflict on children (A/51/306 and Add.1), said
that the report, prepared pursuant to General Assembly resolution 48/157, was
testimony to the millions of children who had been killed, injured and
permanently disabled as a result of armed conflicts and was also testimony to
the fundamental crisis of civilization. Armed conflicts showed that the
international community had failed to protect and cherish its children.

14. The preparation of the study had given rise to hope that the problem might
be solved because children would be a unifying force among diverse groups. Much
hard work had been done to relieve the suffering of children who were victims of
conflict, but much more needed to be done. But providing information about the
numbers of children who were killed and wounded or died of malnutrition and
disease, or about the destruction of crops and the heavy toll on children,
described only one part of a larger phenomenon. Many current conflicts lasted
the length of a childhood. The impact of many conflicts was invisible. Numbers
could not measure emotional and psychological trauma and statistics could not
quantify the suffering and despair or describe the pain and alienation of
children whose trust in adults had been shattered and whose world view had been
destroyed.

15. For too long those consequences had been tolerated as unfortunate but
inevitable side-effects of war. Yet the reality was that children were no
longer incidental victims but the targets of conscious and deliberate decisions
made by adults. The majority of conflicts were characterized by the
manipulation of ethnicity and religion to serve personal or narrow group
interests and by the masking of the root causes that had contributed to the
disintegration of public order and weakened State institutions.

16. The proliferation of inexpensive weapons had also helped to change warfare,
since it allowed the warring parties to maintain a state of armed conflict
almost indefinitely. Such weapons were so simple that even a 10-year-old child
could use them, which meant that adults exploited children as combatants through
conscription, kidnapping and other means; there were also children who
voluntarily joined one side in order to survive or defend their families. Many
were obliged to take part in acts of extreme violence, often against their own
communities.
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17. She urged States to adopt the draft optional protocol to the Convention on
the Rights of the Child which prohibited the recruitment and participation of
children under the age of 18 in armed conflicts. A global consensus to reject
such thoughtless manipulation of children must be formed.

18. She welcomed the progress made in implementing the international ban on the
use, production, trade and storing of anti-personnel mines. That was not
enough, however, since children needed protection from the more than 110 million
mines spread around the world. For that reason, she recommended a programme
with three objectives: mine clearance as a humanitarian task; making children
and women aware of the danger posed by mines; and child-centred rehabilitation.

19. Sexual exploitation and other forms of violence against women and children
as tactical weapons in armed conflicts must be prosecuted as breaches of
international law. Mandatory training must be given to all military personnel,
including peacekeeping troops, on their responsibilities towards children and
women, and emphasis must be placed on the psychosocial and reproductive health
needs of girls and women, especially in camps for refugees and displaced
persons.

20. Governments bore the primary responsibility for protecting children from
the impact of armed conflict and, indeed, for preventing conflicts from
occurring. Her report testified to the need for greater political commitment
and increased international cooperation as well as the concerted support from
the United Nations system and civil society in collectively protecting children
from the atrocities of war.

21. War violated every right of the child, and any injury to children was an
affront to the humanitarian impulses that had inspired the Convention on the
Rights of the Child. Yet the Convention and other international instruments
would only be effective if they were widely known, understood and implemented at
all levels. In armed conflicts, children must be treated as a priority concern
in all humanitarian, development and human rights activities. Effective
reporting of violations of children’s rights must be integrated into existing
mechanisms; where such mechanisms did not exist, they should be established as
quickly as possible.

22. The concept of humanitarian assistance must be broadened to cover the
protection of children’s rights, even in situations of armed conflict. To that
end, measures to promote the health, nutrition, psychosocial well-being and
education of children must be taken and linked to children’s post-conflict
recovery, and the needs of children and women should be at the heart of all
action to resolve conflicts and implement peace agreements.

23. Lastly, the report called for measures to address the root causes of
violence. The international community must shake off its political inertia and
take all possible steps to prevent armed conflicts from escalating. For
example, urgent and decisive action must be taken to prevent further genocide in
the Great Lakes region.

24. It was important to continue collecting information about the situation of
children and policies adopted to improve it. Doing so would help in setting
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priorities, assessing the progress achieved and studying the difficulties
encountered in the process. For that reason she had recommended in her report
the appointment of a special representative of the Secretary-General for
children in armed conflict who would work closely with regional bodies,
Governments and civil society in the implementation of the recommendations
contained in the report.

25. The international community must do everything it could to protect
children, give them a better future and place them at the centre of agendas for
human rights, development and peace and security. However, the protection of
children in armed conflicts required greater political will, vigilance and
cooperation. The international community should therefore seize the opportunity
to turn its moral outrage into concrete action.

26. Ms. BELLAMY (Executive Director of the United Nations Children’s Fund
(UNICEF)) said that the report on the impact of armed conflict on children
prepared by the expert of the Secretary-General held out hope to all children,
but especially to children caught in armed conflict, because it said that the
world was not willing to stand by while children paid the price for the
inability of adults to resolve disputes peacefully.

27. UNICEF had been founded 50 years earlier to help a generation of children
devastated by a terrible cold war. Yet half a century later, situations of
armed conflict still had to be confronted. UNICEF was reliving the suffering of
children affected by war in many parts of the world, from eastern Zaire to
northern Uganda, from Bosnia to Liberia, but it realized that so much more could
be done.

28. To that end, it had collaborated with the Centre for Human Rights in
preparing and financing the study and had issued a children’s anti-war agenda as
part of the State of the World’s Children report. UNICEF endorsed the
recommendations made in the report by the expert of the Secretary-General and
urged the international community to start implementing them as soon as
possible, and in the Great Lakes region first of all.

29. In particular, UNICEF believed that the following recommendations should be
implemented on an urgent basis: the banning of anti-personnel landmines; ending
the recruitment and participation of children as soldiers; strengthening
education before, during and after conflicts; stopping gender-based violence and
sexual exploitation; greater attention to refugee and internally displaced
children; and the appointment of a special representative of the
Secretary-General, who would complement the work of UNICEF on the question of
children in situations of armed conflict.

30. Lastly, UNICEF appealed to all States to stop the atrocities, protect
children, allow aid to reach children, treat both their physical and
psychological wounds, teach peace and tolerance and address the roots of
conflict.

31. Mr. SPETH (Administrator of the United Nations Development Programme
(UNDP)) expressed support for the observations contained in the report of the
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expert of the Secretary-General, particularly the statement that children’s
participation in armed conflicts was intolerable. Today, armed conflicts
affected many more civilians than military personnel, and the former included
large numbers of children.

32. The United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), which strove to help
resolve crises through its development activities, had established an Emergency
Response Division and was allocating additional resources to development
operations in regions affected by crises. For example, it provided assistance
for the repatriation of children and their reunification with their families and
prompt post-conflict community development in a number of countries, including
Lebanon, Afghanistan, Tajikistan, Bosnia and Herzegovina, El Salvador, Somalia
and Cambodia. In addition, in Angola, it was assisting with the demobilization,
disarming and reintegration into society of former combatants, including child
soldiers, as it had done earlier in Mozambique. It also assisted with demining
activities.

33. UNDP regretted that the international community did not always make an
effort to improve the status of children in conflict situations. Accordingly,
it urged all States to mobilize additional resources in response to crisis
situations and adopt preventive measures to tackle the underlying causes of
conflict, including poverty and inequalities. In that regard, the international
community should bear in mind that human-centred sustainable development was an
element of conflict resolution.

34. Mr. FALL (Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights) said that half of
the persons who became refugees and displaced because of armed conflict were
children, the number of child soldiers was continuing to rise and many children
had suffered psychological trauma as a result of the experiences they had
endured during conflicts. The gravity of their situation posed serious doubts
regarding their future development, and it was therefore essential to analyse
the causes of atrocities committed against children in times of conflict and
make specific and innovative recommendations to alleviate their suffering and
improve their lot. In recognition of that need, the Committee on the Rights of
the Child and the World Conference on Human Rights had called for the report
which had just been introduced, which underscored the necessity of implementing
humanitarian law and protecting children in war zones, responding to their needs
and raising the recruitment age for service in armed forces.

35. The report also underscored the importance of international cooperation in
carrying out activities to protect the rights of children. To that end, the
Centre for Human Rights would cooperate with other organs in implementing the
report’s recommendations, and the Committee on the Rights of the Child would be
the focal point for the coordination of international cooperation in that field.
In addition, steps would be taken to promote the systematic study of the issue
in various organs established pursuant to human rights treaties and through
other appropriate machinery, with a view not only to limiting the impact of
armed conflicts, but also to assisting countries during the reconstruction
phase. In that regard, the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for
Refugees (UNHCR) already had begun consultations to formulate a special
programme to enhance the implementation of the provisions of the Convention on
the Rights of the Child. Accordingly, he hoped that the report would serve as a
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point of departure to encourage international organizations and Governments to
prevent the rights of children from being violated in situations of armed
conflict.

36. Mr. JESSEN-PETERSEN (Director, New York Liaison Office, Office of the
United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees) said that UNHCR currently was
providing assistance to 26 million persons who had become refugees and displaced
persons as a result of wars, civil conflicts and massive human rights abuses.
Over half of those persons were children and adolescents.

37. The study on the impact of armed conflict on children therefore offered a
unique framework in which to examine what humanitarian action meant in a post-
cold-war world. In that regard, the Convention on the Rights of the Child was
the guiding force behind UNHCR’s policy and guidelines on refugee children.
Children’s rights were emphasized in UNHCR staff training programmes in order to
ensure that staff members were able to identify violations of those rights. The
training also enabled members of emergency response teams to assess threats to
the rights of women and children in certain situations. UNHCR believed that
measures to prevent sexual violence, discrimination in the delivery of relief
commodities and recruitment of children into armed forces must be at the
forefront of emergency planning and programming. To that end, UNHCR, together
with UNICEF and the Save the Children Alliance, planned to launch new training
programmes for Governments, the United Nations and non-governmental
organizations.

38. In recognition of the importance which the report attributed to education
as a means of assisting children who had escaped from war zones, UNHCR would
allocate budgetary resources to enable education activities to commence as early
as possible in future emergencies.

39. In an era of multiple emergencies, funding problems impeded efforts to
guarantee education to refugee boys and girls. UNHCR was working with UNICEF
and other organizations to develop appropriate programmes and mobilize the
necessary additional funding. The report documented how adolescents were
ignored in activities undertaken in response to armed conflicts and population
movements. In view of the pandemic of AIDS - 60 per cent of HIV infections
incurred in young people between 15 and 24 years of age -, that neglect could be
deadly. In partnership with some 50 agencies, UNHCR already had begun to
strengthen its activities to provide comprehensive reproductive health
programmes, although it was essential to accelerate those critical health
services.

40. With respect to child soldiers, UNHCR welcomed the study by Ms. Machel and
supported the endeavours of the Working Group on Children in Armed Conflict
which was drafting an optional protocol to the Convention on the Rights of the
Child concerning the involvement of children in armed conflicts, as well as the
recommendation that UNICEF, UNHCR, the International Committee of the Red Cross
(ICRC) and non-governmental organizations should launch a global campaign to
prohibit the recruitment of children under 18 years of age in armed forces.
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41. Landmines had multiple dreadful effects and, among other things, impeded
the return of hundred of thousands of displaced and refugee children to their
homes. The study provided yet more compelling evidence for action by
Governments to impose a total ban on landmines.

42. The Memorandum of Understanding between UNICEF and UNHCR provided
opportunities to promote and coordinate programming for women, children and
adolescents. Although the machinery was in place to ensure a proper and timely
response in order to protect women and children, the challenge remained to
ensure that respect for their rights was an integral part of the programming and
activities of the two organizations. The study and, in particular, its
recommendations, pointed the way to follow.

43. Mrs. POMETTA (Vice-President, International Committee of the Red Cross)
said that the multidisciplinary report submitted by Ms. Graça Machel invited the
international community not only to reflect but also to embark on a general
mobilization in favour of children in situations of armed conflict. The
International Federation of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies and the
International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC) had adopted a plan of action
designed to prohibit the recruitment of children under 18 and to facilitate the
return to civilian life of child soldiers. A campaign against mines had also
been initiated.

44. The ICRC programme of activities had two priorities, namely, to provide
victims with immediate and urgent assistance and to seek mechanisms to improve
their protection. The specific programmes of ICRC gave priority to the civilian
population and very directly to children, inter alia by keeping a register of
unaccompanied children, reuniting families and providing medical assistance.

45. The campaign to promote awareness of human rights and humanitarian
principles was also worth mentioning for, unless discipline was maintained among
the armed forces and unless universal ethical principles were upheld, protection
of victims could never be established on a solid basis. It must be remembered
that such protection, which presupposed ongoing dialogue between the warring
parties, was becoming increasingly complex and dangerous owing to the effects of
the political, legal and moral vacuum which Ms. Machel had denounced.

46. The abuses and violations that were occurring almost throughout the world
were the result of lack of will among the warring parties or among Governments
to apply the relevant legal forms. There could be no respect for the principle
of protection of the civilian population if the military strategy was designed
to exterminate that same population. Regrettably, the international community
was a helpless witness to those aberrant practices; it was, nonetheless,
essential to remember that the States Parties to the Geneva Conventions had
undertaken to respect that principle and to ensure that it was respected.
Humanitarian assistance could not take the place of action by States; that was
why ICRC energetically supported the establishment of an international criminal
court, for allowing war criminals to go unpunished made it difficult to restore
a climate of confidence, peace and stability. There was also need for other
measures, such as prohibition of the production and utilization of anti-
personnel mines and non-proliferation of light weapons in regions of open or
latent conflict.
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47. Of course, the difficulties involved in achieving those objectives should
not be underestimated; the spread of fighting in the Great Lakes region should
serve as a warning. Although the world was currently facing a sombre and tragic
situation there was, nonetheless, hope; the hope lay in children themselves and
in the mobilization that was occurring around children. The humanitarian
activities carried out by the movement of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies
had been prompted precisely because people had been moved by the battle of
Solferino and the fate of its victims.

48. Mrs. RODRIGUES (Mozambique) said that the situation in which many children
currently found themselves was alarming, particularly in developing countries
such as Mozambique where, because of abject poverty, they were denied even the
minimum that they needed in order to grow. Nevertheless, children caught in
armed conflict represented one of the most serious challenges of modern times,
not only because they lacked protection but because they were both instruments
and targets of war. Two million children killed and six million seriously
injured or permanently disabled in the past decade were indeed cause for grave
concern to the international community. Currently children were dying in
Angola, Somalia, Liberia, the Great Lakes region, Afghanistan and in many other
areas.

49. The General Assembly had decided to tackle that complex, multidimensional
problem by adopting resolution 48/157 which requested the Secretary-General to
appoint an expert to undertake a comprehensive study of the question with the
support of the United Nations Centre for Human Rights and the United Nations
Children’s Fund (UNICEF). Mozambique took great pride in the fact that one of
its best daughters had been chosen by the Secretary-General to conduct the
study; the appointment represented a recognition of the role played by
Mrs. Graça machel in Mozambique and at the international level.

50. The critical situation in which large numbers of Mozambican children had
found themselves during the long years of conflict in that country and the
challenges that had followed had been a great source of inspiration for
Ms. Machel. It should also be remembered that Ms. Machel came from southern
Africa, a region where millions of children known as "children on the front
line" had been innocent victims of many types of conflict. The consequences of
the tragedy left by the apartheid system in South Africa still persisted.

51. The peace process in Mozambique had allowed for the return of around
1.7 million Mozambicans, mostly children and women, thanks to a repatriation
process which was considered the largest one of those carried out by UNHCR in
recent years. Reintegration, resettlement, reconstruction and development were
the main elements of the five-year programme of the Government of Mozambique,
which had been adopted after the first general elections. With the support of
the international community, Mozambique was creating the minimum conditions for
the most vulnerable population, children. Some of those children had already
been reunited with their families or, in the case of those who had lost their
parents, had joined new families.

52. In Mozambique peace had been the result of the peoples’ determination to
live together in diversity, in unity and in harmony. The sustainability of the
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reconciliation process and of the stability that Mozambique currently enjoyed
lay to a large extent in the development, protection and education of the men
and women of tomorrow, namely children. In order to tackle the consequences of
the conflict, Mozambique had established the Ministry for Coordination of Social
Action, an institution which was responsible for coordinating all activities in
the social sphere. It had also established the Forum for Social Dialogue where
government, trade unions, private entrepreneurs and civil society in general
debated key issues of great concern to the country, particularly those related
to the social and economic programme.

53. Ms. Machel’s study was wide and all-embracing; it sought to assess the
current reality and prevailing trends and to find solutions as well as ways of
preventing a recurrence of such situations. It presented the magnitude of the
problem in all its facets and made well-balanced, action-oriented
recommendations that were applicable to the different kinds of conflict.
Mozambique supported the recommendations and urged all Member States to do
likewise and to adopt follow-up actions and appropriate mechanisms to implement
what was agreed upon.

54. While Member States and their respective Governments bore the primary
responsibility in that regard, the assistance of the United Nations system,
international regional and subregional organizations, non-governmental
organizations and civil society in general was also needed. Mozambique
supported the recommendation regarding the appointment of a special
representative of the Secretary-General on children and armed conflict.

55. Mozambique strongly reaffirmed its commitment to abide by agreements and
international instruments to promote and protect the rights of the child; it
would work with other members of the Southern Africa Development Community
(SADC) to seek the most appropriate ways for follow-up action. The
establishment of the SADC Organ on Defence and Security as the mechanism for
conflict prevention, management and resolution was, certainly, a move in the
right direction. She called for greater efforts at the level of the
Organization of African Unity to maintain the momentum generated by the regional
consultation on Ms. Machel’s study. National, regional and international
programmes must be guided by the motto "Children first".

56. Mr. CAMPBELL (Ireland), speaking on behalf of the European Union, reviewed
the issues tackled in Ms. Machel’s report and said that they were all cause for
grave concern in the international community. Recent events in eastern Zaire
further underscored the extent of the problem. The report had particular
relevance, impact and force because of the way in which it had been prepared, in
collaboration with Member States, organs and organizations of the United Nations
and relevant governmental and non-governmental organizations, and because it
included testimony from children themselves.

57. He strongly supported the statement made in the report that children simply
should not participate in wars; in his statement during the general debate on
the item relating to the rights of the child he would deal with the various
recommendations in detail. He also supported the recommendation regarding the
appointment of a special representative of the Secretary-General on children and
armed conflicts with an appropriate mandate. Ms. Machel’s report should serve
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as a basis for a united effort to alleviate the impact of armed conflicts on
children and it should be the subject of appropriate follow-up throughout the
United Nations system, since it was, above all, a call to action.

58. Mr. CATARINO (Portugal) said that the report prepared by Ms. Machel was
exceptional in many ways. The widespread participation in its drafting had
helped to place children at the centre of the political stage at both the
national and the international levels. The report had irrefutably raised
awareness about the situation of children in armed conflicts and had generated a
wave of support to improve their lot decisively. A single document had
addressed various areas of concern that had never before been considered in an
integrated way, and had shown the importance of coordinating actions to address
the issue.

59. His delegation supported the recommendation that a special representative
should be appointed to follow up on those actions and to act as a standing
observer and coordinator of efforts by Governments, United Nations specialized
agencies and bodies, and intergovernmental and non-governmental organizations.
The report stressed the importance of the Convention on the Rights of the Child
and other relevant international humanitarian and human rights instruments. It
was essential to ensure that those instruments were respected and became an
ever-present ethical and legal guideline for the activities of all concerned,
including United Nations peacekeeping personnel.

60. Mr. LEGWAILA (Botswana) said that the contemporary world was being sucked
into a moral vacuum where children were slaughtered, exploited as soldiers,
starved and exposed to extreme brutality. Human beings could not stoop any
lower. For some time there had been a need for a report on children in armed
conflicts, to put on record everything that had long been known, although
nothing had been done to relieve a desperate situation. The report was a
monument to the neglect that had prevailed so far.

61. The television showed pictures of child soldiers in Liberia, Somalia and
Angola, walking around without shirts or shoes, shooting each other. They would
one day be men, a generation of adults who had grown up in a world of bloodshed
and war. The Secretary-General could not have chosen a more suitable person to
write the aforementioned report than Ms. Machel, as she had experienced those
horrors at first hand. It was necessary to redouble efforts to allow children
to enjoy their childhood and follow their studies, so that they would become
well-balanced adults who could tell the difference between right and wrong and
would respect the sanctity of human life.

62. His delegation had requested the members of the Security Council to invite
Ms. Machel to present her report to that body, a request to which the Security
Council had willingly acceded.

63. Mr. PÉREZ-OTERMIN (Uruguay) said that the most appropriate response the
international community could make to the report was to implement its
recommendations. His delegation had been one of those which had argued in
favour of the General Assembly adopting resolution 48/157 on the protection of
children affected by armed conflicts. The report under consideration was an
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appeal to the conscience of mankind. Specific measures must be adopted to
protect children in situations of armed conflict. In his view, it would be
impossible to achieve the objectives of the Charter of the United Nations, such
as maintaining international peace and security, without development. To make
that possible, it was vital to build a future in which the well-being of
children would be always kept in mind and they would be protected from physical
and psychological harm. His delegation would be closely following the work of
implementing the recommendations of the report.

64. Mr. HORMEL (United States of America) said that the recommendations in the
report before the Third Committee merited the urgent attention of the
international community. The measures to be taken should be based on
international legal precedents and should be in line with national legislation.
Their impact on resources should be borne in mind.

65. One of the most important recommendations in the report was that the
Secretary-General should appoint a special representative for children in
situations of armed conflict. Although he believed that the recommendation
deserved support, he thought that it would be worth studying the possibility of
addressing the issue through existing United Nations mechanisms and bodies, to
avoid overextending resources and activities.

66. As for the information in the report on the tragic consequences of
landmines for children in many countries, his Government has been pushing for
some time for the signing of an international agreement prohibiting the use,
stockpiling, production and transfer of anti-personnel landmines; he hoped that
negotiations on the subject would be concluded as soon as possible.

67. He also hoped that the report would act as a catalyst for new actions by
the international community to protect children in situations of conflict. His
Government was resolved to help to draw up the measures necessary to solve the
problems broached in the report.

68. Mr. AQUARONE (Netherlands) said that, in his view, the report would help to
deepen the awareness of Governments, non-governmental organizations and United
Nations agencies about the effects of armed conflicts on children, and should
therefore be distributed both within and outside the United Nations system.

69. Some of the recommendations in the report fell within the purview of other
United Nations bodies, and should therefore be brought to their attention. The
Third Committee was already considering those which fell within its own sphere
of competence. It was clear that the thorough implementation of the report’s
recommendations required the appointment of a special representative of the
Secretary-General, and so his delegation supported the report’s proposal to that
effect. In his view, the report was the most important document to be
considered by the Third Committee at the current session.

70. Mr. CHE CRECY (Cameroon) said that his delegation supported the
recommendations in the report under consideration. Children must be protected
against the physical and psychological consequences of armed conflicts, so that
when they became adults they did not become a source of even greater problems
for mankind. The African countries believed that urgent measures were needed to
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confront the problem, which was why the recent meeting of the Organization of
African Unity held in Cameroon had been partly devoted to addressing the problem
of children in situations of armed conflict.

71. Mrs. CASTRO de BARISH (Costa Rica) said that her delegation agreed with the
findings in the report under consideration that children were increasingly
becoming the direct victims of armed conflicts, particularly as a result of the
availability of all kinds of light weapons and the presence of great many
unexploded landmines. On that question, her Government had always been in
favour of eliminating those arms and had supported proposals to reach an
international agreement which would prohibit their manufacture and use.

72. Her Government supported all the proposals in the report. It also believed
that an optional protocol should be added to the Convention on the Rights of the
Child related to the involvement of children in armed conflicts, and had
proposed an amendment to the Convention which would raise from 10 to 18 the
number of experts on the Committee on the Rights of the Child, so as to improve
the monitoring of the realization of the obligations undertaken by States
parties under the Convention.

73. Mr. NDIKUMANA (Burundi) said that the contents of the report under
consideration were so eloquent that an adequate follow-up was vital. He found
its recommendations very useful, particularly those on the elimination of
landmines, the prevention of conflicts and education for peace. Children should
be protected from the effects of war, which was often the result of situations
of extreme poverty, as in the case of the current conflict in the Great Lakes
region of Africa, and which affected developing countries much more frequently.
Concerted action by the international community was needed if the basic causes
of those problems were to be eliminated.

74. Mr. SERGIWA (Libyan Arab Jamarihiya) said that all the recommendations
contained in the report under consideration should be implemented. His
delegation believed that the recommendations regarding economic sanctions
imposed on countries were particularly important. As indicated in paragraph 130
of the report, the international community should not impose economic sanctions
without first assessing their impact on children and other vulnerable groups of
society. Similarly, as indicated in paragraphs 134 and 135 of the report, the
Security Council, in imposing sanctions, should clearly define the circumstances
under which they should be lifted if they failed to produce the desired results,
or amended if they had a negative impact on children and vulnerable groups of
society.

75. Ms. MACHEL (Expert appointed by the Secretary-General) thanked delegations
for their reception of her report, the content and recommendations of which were
the fruit of a broad and lengthy process of consultations at the regional and
local levels. That process had included visits to many communities and involved
the direct participation of women and children, and of interested persons and
agencies.

76. In her view, the proposal to appoint a special representative of the
Secretary-General for children in armed conflict was extremely important. The

/...



A/C.3/51/SR.30
English
Page 15

proposal would not result in the fragmentation of activities; on the contrary,
it would promote cooperation between Governments, the United Nations system and
civil society, in particular, non-governmental organizations, and would help to
coordinate their work. The concern about the financial implications of the
special representative mechanism was understandable, but she believed that they
would be minimal, since it would function as a small focal point, analogous to
that of the Representative of the Secretary-General on Internally Displaced
Persons.

77. Moreover, it would be of a temporary nature, since its work would consist
merely of supporting the formulation of plans for the implementation of the
recommendations contained in the report, and it could be disbanded once
activities were initiated at the institutional level. She took it as a positive
sign that, as one delegation had pointed out, Member States had already begun
consultations on the question.

78. The CHAIRMAN congratulated and thanked Ms. Machel and the entire team which
had participated in the drafting of the report on the impact of armed conflict
on children. In that connection, she highlighted the importance and the
necessity of carefully analysing the proposals contained in the report, and
urged all States to give due consideration to its content.

General debate

79. Ms. BELLAMY (Executive Director of the United Nations Children’s Fund) said
that, in view of its intensity, the issue of children and war demanded the
attention not only of UNICEF but also of the entire international community.
However, it must not be forgotten that, even in times of peace, children faced
major threats to their development and survival, which ranged from communicable
diseases, malnutrition and illiteracy to violence and prostitution. The chief
task of UNICEF, in cooperation with Governments, non-governmental organizations
and other United Nations agencies, was to improve the lives of those children
throughout the world and not only in countries affected by armed conflict. In
that context, she wished to draw the attention of the Third Committee to the
report of the Secretary-General of the United Nations on progress at mid-decade
on implementation of the objectives of the World Summit for Children (A/51/256).

80. Since 1990, impressive progress has been achieved at the national and
regional levels in the prevention of childhood disease and mortality. However,
it was important to recognize that special efforts must be made in order to
attain the goal of reducing them even further. There was also a greater sense
of urgency concerning the protection of children in especially difficult
circumstances. It would require a combination of strong political will and
increased financial resources in order to address those problems. Political
will had been demonstrated by the almost universal ratification of the
Convention on the Rights of the Child and in its use by Governments as a
framework for their national programmes for children and their cooperation with
UNICEF. Children’s basic needs in the areas of health, good nutrition,
education, safe water and sanitation were already being viewed as rights. From
that perspective, the achievement of the goals of the World Summit at mid-decade
could contribute to the implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the
Child.
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81. The importance of the partnership between UNICEF and Governments in
formulating programmes of cooperation between the United Nations and donor and
recipient Governments in the achievement of concrete and measurable results was
the most important lesson to be learned from the review contained in the report.
That partnership must be strengthened and expanded in future. UNICEF was
working jointly with donor and recipient Governments to promote an increase in
the allocation of official development assistance and domestic resources for
programmes for children.

82. Mr. FALL (Assistant Secretary-General for Human Rights) said that, by and
large, the activities relating to the rights of the child since the previous
session of the General Assembly had been carried out in five main areas. The
first area had been the implementation of the Convention on the Rights of the
Child and, in particular, the work to promote its universal ratification, which
had nearly been achieved.

83. Second, there had been the preparation of the study on the impact of armed
conflict on children (A/51/306). Third, there had been the measures adopted by
the working groups of the Commission of Human Rights responsible for drafting
optional protocols to the Convention on the Rights of the Child on,
respectively, the sale of children, child prostitution and child pornography,
and children in armed conflict: one of the objectives of the latter was to
establish 18 years as the minimum age for military recruitment.

84. Fourth, there had been the work done by the Special Rapporteur of the
Commission on Human Rights on the sale of children, child prostitution and child
pornography. In that connection, he stressed the convening of the World
Congress against Commercial Sexual Exploitation of Children in Stockholm in
August 1996. Fifth, there had been the activities of the High Commissioner for
Human Rights aimed at strengthening inter-agency cooperation with a view to
implementing the Convention on the Rights of the Child, and the initiatives
which would culminate in the observance of the fiftieth anniversary of the
Universal Declaration on Human Rights, in 1998.

85. Despite the achievements attained in those five major areas, much still
remained to be done and it was to be hoped that the Third Committee would
continue to focus special attention on the sensitive issue of the rights of the
child.

The meeting rose at 5.45 p.m .


